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City of Olmsted Falls

Minutes of a Regular Council Meeting

Tuesday, June 24, 2014, at Olmsted Falls City Hall

26100 Bagley Road – Council Chambers, 7:30 p.m.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  Mayor Ann Marie Donegan Council called the meeting to order at 7:33 p.m.  Roll call was conducted.  Councilmen Jay Linn, Linda Garrity, Bob Sculac, Kevin Roberts, and Terry Duncan, were present. 
Mayor Donegan indicated that Ms. Fenderbosch is excused.  She indicated that Mr. Pulice is unexcused.  

Ms. Duncan departed the message at 9:00 p.m.
Also in attendance:  Gregory M. Sponseller, Law Director, Steve Presley, Finance Director, Mike DeSan, Assistant Finance Director, Joe Borczuch, Service Director, Rosann Jones, Economic Development Director, Dan Gilles Chief of Police, Cornel Munteanu Fire Chief and Santo Incorvaia, Asst. Law Director/Prosecutor.  Audience: 8
Approval of Minutes:
Mr. Sculac moved to approve the minutes from the Regular Council Meeting of June 10, 2014; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Poll: 5 ayes; 0 nays.  Motion carried.  
Consideration of Amendment to the Agenda 
Mayor Donegan indicated that due to the fact that Ms. Duncan has driven in from Ashtabula, Ohio this evening she would like to move the legislation portion of the agenda to the beginning of the meeting.   She also indicated that Ms. Duncan will need to leave the meeting by 9:00 p.m. this evening.
Mr. Linn moved to amend the agenda to move the legislation portion to the beginning of the meeting; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Voice Vote:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Mayor’s Report and Appointments
Mayor Donegan distributed a copy of a presentation given to her by the Division of Water.  She would like to state six points.  (1) Many of the existing water mains that Olmsted Falls currently owns are an infrastructure liability for us. Based on the conversation over seven miles of lines are 80 to 90 years old. As a practical matter these lines are at the end of their design life. Contemplating any roadway or other infrastructure work without evaluating and likely replacing these water lines is ill-advised. (2) The cost of replacement is currently running about One million dollars per mile of replacement cost. This cost will be eaten up in future budgets if we do not manage them. (3) We are currently looking for ways to minimize our costs on the proposed Phase V sewer service area. Many of the water lines in this area are prime candidates for replacement under this program. The program will cover not only the cost of the new water main but a significant amount of the roadway replacement, engineering and construction administration for a combined project. This additional funding source could significantly reduce the out of pocket expense for us. (4) Being part of the renewal program for Olmsted Falls with additional points will give us additional points on the OPWC applications for Phase V and future projects increasing the likelihood of getting future projects funded. (5) All current Olmsted Falls/Cleveland Water Department customers are already paying for this program through their water rates; and (6) The program will overtime improve our water infrastructure throughout the town reducing the likelihood of service interruptions due to breaks, improve water quality and provide for better fire protection.  This proposal has already excluded the JEDD which was an issue for Ms. Fenderbosch. 

Mayor Donegan introduced Alex Margevicius, Interim Commissioner of the Cleveland Division of Water and Margreat Jackson, Suburban Liaison. 
Mr. Margevicius indicated that low and first high are the lowest rates among our suburban customers and Olmsted Falls is among the lowest suburban class of rate payers.  He stated that Olmsted Falls is in the Southwest District of the Council of Governments and the Mayor’s of each community choose their own representative.  The current region representative is the Mayor of Brook Park, Ohio.  When the Council of Government reorganized eight years ago the primary focus was the rate increases.  The reinvestment of suburban water mains was also discussed.  The main problem was that no one was reinvesting in the distribution lines.  It is important to understand who is responsible for what. The Cleveland Division of water is responsible for the water treatment plants, pumping stations, storage tanks and facilities and for the large trunk mains.  The water department is not responsible for the 480 miles of distribution lines these are owned by the local communities.  The department will come out and fix breaks but once the line needs replaced the local community is responsible for those costs.  
The development of the new regional water service agreement includes: (1) the bulk of the agreement will remain unchanged but there will be a number of terms and conditions modified. This agreement will be amended to include a minimum of a 20 year life.  These are significant investments that the water department is making in infrastructure. The current agreement allows communities to opt out with a five year notice.  Either party can cancel the agreement but cannot happen until year 15.  (2) There will be a new economic development agreement created. This agreement will be for the same 20 years as the water service agreement.  The agreement contains general language indicating that both communities will promote economic improvement and benefits.  This agreement is strictly bi-lateral and the terms would not allow either entity to take a business away from the City of Cleveland.  There is a limit on real estate tax abates which is less than 75% for a period of no more than 10 years.  There is a prohibition on income tax abates.  (3) There will be an asset transfer agreement; (3) a suburban distribution main renewal program and (4) Reimbursement agreement. For more information see the attached presentation.  
He indicated that the water department did review the mains in Olmsted Falls which are approximately 27 to 28 miles of pipe and seven miles was installed before 1930.  These are pipes that soon will be in the 100 year range which is the end of its life.  As the Mayor pointed out rule of thumb is about a million dollars per mile to replace water mains.  That means for the seven miles it would cost the city $7 million dollars.  The water department has determined that there are three locations in Olmsted Falls that would qualify, Mapleway, River and Nobottom.  He would encourage the city to speak with any city listed that has been using this program.  

Mr. Roberts indicated that there are 32 communities already signed up and would like to know how many miles of their old pipes has the water department committed to replacing.  Mr. Margevicius indicated that the water department is currently in year seven of construction.  There is very little money committed to year eight so there would not be a long wait for replacements in Olmsted Falls.  One of the hallmarks of this program is the timing of community projects and would urge anyone to contact the City of Rocky River.  Mr. Roberts stated that Olmsted Falls would have to compete with other cities to reach the top of the list.  Mr. Margevicius indicated that there are 191 projects listed and projects are scored on a zero to 100 basis and any city needs a minimum of 30 points to qualify. Each project that has received 30 points or better have been slotted no one has had to wait for any projects.  
Mr. Borczuch indicated that one of the streets listed as a qualify project is Mapleway. There have been several breaks on the strip from Bagley to Cranage in a year’s period we have had approximately seven breaks.  The service department does have to repair the roadway after the water department fixes the breaks which does push back his calendar.  Mayor Donegan would ask that Council discuss this program.  As the city moves forward with Phase V the city needs to consider this opportunity to funding.  
Mr. Roberts moved to appoint Robb Chernisky to the Board of Zoning Appeals for an unexpired term until 12/31/2016; Mr. Linn seconded.  Poll: 4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Communications from Residents - None
Approval of Bills:
Mr. Roberts moved to approve Pay Ordinance 2014–12; Mr. Linn seconded.  Poll:  4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  
Officials Reports:
Rosann Jones, Economic Development Director 
Ms. Jones stated that as Council is aware the city did receive the turnpike mitigation grant for sound walls on Redwood.  This will be a long project and will probably not be completed until July of 2016.  She stated that Chagrin Valley has kept in contact with ODOT and the Turnpike Commission who has indicated that they will contact the city and instruct them as to how the project will move forward.  
The city did not receive the grant for the surface water improvement fund grant for the parking lot next to the library.  There were 84 submissions but only 23 were funded. 

Joe Borczuch, Service Director 
Mr. Linn moved to approve Requisition 20089 to Signal Service Company in the amount of $9,020.00 for the replacement and installation of the traffic warning system on Columbia Road by Elm Street; Mr. Roberts seconded.  Poll: 4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 
Mr. Sculac moved to approve Requisition 20088 to Falcon Road Maintenance Equipment for the purchase of a 250 gallon heated tack wagon in an amount not to exceed $14,000.00; Mr. Linn seconded. Poll: 4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 
Mr. Borczuch stated that the underpass hillside design has been presented to Shade Tree and Service Committee’s for input.  During the course of the summer months he will receive bids for the project and bring them to Council at their first meeting in September.  The railroad underpass fund will be utilized for the project. 
Dan Gilles, Police Chief 
Chief Gilles indicated that the Saturday during Heritage Days the police and fire departments will hold a safety fair in the administration building parking lot.  Southwest General will also be present with Safe Kids coalition, DUI Task force, SWAT, Hazmat teams and the city CERT team. 
Cornel Munteanu, Fire Chief 
Mr. Munteanu thanked Council for the passage of the legislation regarding the grant for the Lucas device.  In February he wrote a grant to the state for EMS equipment and was awarded $2,500.00.  
He indicated that regarding the water department agreement.  He would like Council to know that Dairy Pack is located on Mapleway and there is an eight inch main but is calcified down to a six inch main and does not produce enough water to meet the fire code for this business.  

Steve Presley, Finance Director 
Mayor Donegan indicated that Mr. Presley is not present but would like Council to know that the Allied Waste bills were sent out and does suspect that City Hall will receive phone calls.  There are approximately 79 to 80 homes that Allied never billed.  
Mayor Donegan indicated that she and Mr. Presley will meet with the school superintendent and the Board President to discuss collaboration in rolling out levies.  

Councilman Sam Pulice, Ward IV – Not Present
Councilman Charles R. Sculac, Ward I 

Mr. Sculac moved to approve the Statement of Cash position dated May 31, 2014 with a general fund balance of $1,766,021.75; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 
Councilman Kevin Roberts, Ward II – No Report
Councilman Linda Garrity, Council-at-Large – No Report
Councilman Terry Duncan, Ward III 
Ms. Duncan thanked Mr. Borczuch and the service department for getting the end of Hickory Lane cut mowed and leveled. She indicated that the area looks great.  She also thanked Ms. Jones for communicating with the Mayor so quickly regarding the turnpike mitigation after she received the information from Representative Dovilla’s office. She indicated that this issue has seemed to go swimmingly. She also thanked the members of Council for their understanding this evening regarding her early departure in order to drive back to Ashtabula.  
Councilman Jay Linn, Council Pro-Tempore – No Report
Gregory M. Sponseller, Law Director – No Report
Councilman Kathleen Fenderbosch, Council President – Not Present
Old Business 
Resolution 09-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH MICHAEL BENZA AND ASSOCIATES, INC. TO PROVIDE FOR ENGINEERING SERVICES TO THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Tabled on Third Reading (02/25/2014)
Remained on table
Resolution 65-2014

A RESOLUTION DECLARING THE AMOUNT OF TAXES THAT MAY BE RAISED BY A LEVY WITHIN THE TEN (10) MILL LIMITATION AND WITHOUT A VOTE OF THE ELECTORS IN THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS TO BE INSUFFICIENT, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY  Third Reading
Mr. Sculac moved to adopt; Ms. Garrity seconded.   Poll:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 75-2014

A RESOLUTION REQUESTING AND CONSENTING TO AN EMERGENCY ROAD MAINTENANCE PROJECT BY THE CUYAHOGA COUNTY DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS FOR 2014 AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY  Second Reading
Mr. Linn moved to suspend; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Voice Vote: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Mr. Sculac moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Mr. Linn moved to adopt; Ms. Garrity seconded.   Poll:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Ordinance 76-2014

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING AND DIRECTING THE DIRECTOR OF FINANCE TO CERTIFY TO THE FISCAL OFFICER OF CUYAHOGA COUNTY UNPAID SOLID WASTE DISPOSAL CHARGES AND/OR OTHER MISCELLANEOUS CHARGES FOR LEVY AND COLLECTION ACCORDING TO LAW, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Second Reading
Mr. Linn moved to suspend; Mr. Roberts seconded.  
Mr. Sponseller indicated that the final certification list, once prepared by the finance department, will be attached to this original legislation with a copy forwarded to Council. Voice Vote: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Mr. Linn moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Mr. Roberts seconded.  Voice Vote:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Mr. Roberts moved to adopt; Ms. Garrity seconded.   Poll:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 78-2014

A RESOLUTION ADOPTING THE TAX BUDGET OF THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS, OHIO FOR THE FISCAL YEAR COMMENCING JANUARY 1, 2015 AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Second Reading
Mr. Sculac moved to suspend; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Mr. Sculac moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Mr. Linn moved to adopt; Ms. Duncan seconded.   Poll:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
New Business
Resolution 79-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH SOUTHWEST GENERAL HEALTH CENTER (SWGHC) FOR ACCEPTANCE OF CERTAIN EMS EQUIPMENT BY DONATION FROM SWGHC, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading
Mr. Roberts moved to suspend; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Mr. Roberts moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Mr. Linn moved to adopt; Mr. Roberts seconded.   Poll:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 80-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING, RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE CITY’S RETENTION OF SVA COMMUNICATIONS FOR PROFESSIONAL SERVICES TO THE CITY AS THE COMMUNICATIONS FIRM TO THE MAYOR FOR STAFF PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT TRAINING, CREATION OF A MARKETING/PROMOTIONAL BROCHURE, LOGO DESIGN AND OTHER SPECIAL PROJECTS FOR THE PERIOD OF JULY 1, 2014 THROUGH SEPTEMBER 30, 2014, INCLUSIVE, AT A COST NOT TO EXCEED $2,500.00 PER MONTH, APPROPRIATING FUNDS THEREFOR, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading
Ms. Garrity moved to suspend; Mr. Linn seconded.  
Mr. Linn asked if this would be an ongoing authorization.  Mayor Donegan indicated that it would be for the months of July, August and September.  
Mr. Roberts stated that he does not have any information regarding the company or what they would be handling. He also is unsure as to what professional staff development means or who the professional staff would be to develop.  This is somewhat of a surprise.  Mayor Donegan indicated that this is part of the Human Resources ongoing development.  She stated that the natural progression would have been to discuss this under her report.  There are a number of human resource types of development that need to occur. For example, basic phone message taking, and how to improve the customer calling the city. There are three lunch and learns planned for the summer. Additionally, we have always had a small staff and there is not enough time to get everything done. We are in the process of vetting some clients for the third floor plus we have two public buildings and land and there are basic essential marketing pieces that we do not have available to us to pass out. There are certain key elements that every progressive community has that we do not have available to us. This individual has comprised a 27 page document that we have shared with some interested businesses here. Since there is not enough time in the day or week she would like to engage a professional to do these things. Mr. Roberts asked who was SVA?  Mayor Donegan indicated that SVA is Bess Vrettos. She has been the representative for NOPEC, a spokesperson for the railroads and has a lot of expertise in communications.  Council can hold on this issue but she would need to call another meeting either later this week or next. Frankly, there are items that need to be done that cannot wait till Council returns in September.  

Mr. Roberts asked what marketing would be completed that Ms. Jones or the JEDD are not currently doing. Mayor Donegan stated that the JEDD board is unable to meet. So, for the next year they will not meet.  We currently have business ad’s in inside business and are promoting various pieces of property and land and we need to develop customized plans and marketing brochures. When a developer goes out to a city they are normally handed a packet of information which shows demographics, kinds of businesses located within the city and shows zoning information. This packet also highlights what makes us unique and why people want to do business within our city.  With all that Ms. Jones has on her plate with grant writing as well as some other avenues we need someone to put together promotional brochures. The city currently does not have a city logo and we are trying to create an identity for the city.  When you think of Olmsted Falls what do you think of you? Some think of the river or our historic nature but everyone else has no idea what we are or why it’s important to have a business here. We are down to fundamentals which include training on phones, customer service, and basic human resource things to get everyone on the same page. Currently when a brochure is needed she meets with Ms. Jones for about five minutes and then Ms. Jones puts something together very quickly. This is not well thought out in terms of where we are going with the CSU study or where we would like to go with George Smerigan. The city is an organization and our stakeholders are the residents. We need to be able to share with the greater communities what Olmsted Falls is; what we will be like in two or five years and why that is important. She believes this comes with a logo; a vision statement; and marketing brochures. The third floor has been unoccupied for 13 or 14 years and she wants to change that. We also have two buildings, the Jenkins Center and old library that are vacant; she wants to change that; we have land behind the fire station which she also wants to change. The only way we are going to change all of these issues is to develop professional brochures that have a consistent message and meets the city planner’s ideas and the executive teams ideas. She needs to sell this community. Currently we piece together old newsletters and old Cleveland magazine articles and that is not going to help us compete with everyone else for business. Mr. Roberts asked if SVA would be paid hourly.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the charge would be $50.00 but the normal rate is $110.00.  
Mr. Sculac asked if any RFP’s were went out to determine if other people would be interested or capable.  Mayor Donegan indicated that RFP’s were not sent out but she has met with four or five companies. She stated that Ms. Vrettos is extremely knowledgeable about municipalities since she has handled communications for NOPEC and the railroad. She was also the individual who handled the city’s quiet zone request. She indicated that she would be happy to get information on Ms. Vrettos to Council.  She does believe that she has completed her due diligence and would not be sending out RFP’s.  Mr. Roberts asked if SVA has worked with other cities.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she has worked with Brook Park, Parma, Cleveland, and was integral in putting NOPEC together.  
Mr. Roberts asked if there was any anticipation that she will become full time.  Mayor Donegan replied absolutely not. This is only for three months and would handle professional development training for example, how to answer phones and improving customer interaction. As well as the creation of a marketing promotional brochure; a logo design and probably a mission statement.

Mr. Sculac indicated that he would like to see some of SVA’s work and some kind of letters of recommendation from that community as to her validity in terms of what she has done in that community to determine whether she fits the bill here.  Mayor Donegan indicated that because of the amount of work it takes to put this forward she would have appreciated a phone call requesting this information as she could have had that prepared that for this evening.    Voice Vote: 1 aye (Garrity); 4 nays. Motion failed.  
Mr. Linn indicated that he would like to meet Ms. Vrettos in order to speak with her.  Mayor Donegan indicated that a special meeting will be called for either next Wednesday or Thursday.  Mr. Sculac indicated that he is unavailable for meetings on Thursday’s which he has made everyone aware of repeatedly.  

Resolution 81-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING, RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE MAYOR ENTERING INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH CHAGRIN VALLEY ENGINEERING, LTD, INC. TO PROVIDE FOR ENGINEERING SERVICES TO THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading
Mr. Linn moved to suspend; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Voice Vote: 4 ayes; 1 nay (Sculac). Motion failed.  
Mayor Donegan indicated that with the failure of this legislation the city will cease all road projects, flooding, Issue One grant applications and any kind of engineering activity.  Mr. Sculac indicated that at this Benza is the city’s engineer and is who we need to deal with until this Council determines there is a change.  Mayor Donegan stated that she is not confident with Benza and would not be engaging his firm or Mr. Schaller in any activity whatsoever. Council has had plenty of time to determine an engineer and has had legislation tabled since February. The city has spent a half a million dollars on Phase V that we essentially had to trash because it served no value and was not comprehensive. She is letting Council know that no suspension means no road programs, no flooding, no Issue One, no movement on anything, and the residents will be notified as such.  
Ms. Garrity stated that she would like to know what residents would be told during the town hall meetings about flooding.  She is aware that residents will be here from Falls Pointe to discuss this issue.  She personally spoke with Mr. Schaller in January asking him what the city should do regarding flooding. There have been major flooding issues in Ward III as everyone is aware of. When Chagrin Valley Engineering toured the city she must say she was impressed with this gentleman. When they pulled into Falls Pointe he immediately started with a,b,c,d,e solutions. When they drove over to Holton this individual spoke with residents and tried to address some solutions on the spot. All of the touring was completed without pay. Council has had empty time slots for work sessions but this issue has not been discussed. Her residents are going to be here and will want to answers. She does not want people calling her at home asking why so she’s asking Council. Council is not meeting to discuss this issue and she does not want the Falls Pointe residents asking her what is happening because she wants to be re-elected.  There are some very irate people who suffered major flooding damages so why is Council saying no to this legislation.  Mr. Sculac indicated that Ms. Garrity would need to speak with the Council President on this issue because it is her position to either appoint a committee to go out for an RFP.  Ms. Garrity stated that she would like to know why Mr. Sculac voted no.  Mr. Sculac indicated that at this point in time Benza is the engineer of record until this council determines otherwise. 
Mayor Donegan indicated that Sculac, Fenderbosch, and Pulice were on Council when she and Ms. Garrity pushed for an RFP for engineering services which was February of 2010. We received a number of submissions and was the first time these services were bid in probably over 10 years. Benza and Associates charges the city $120.00 an hour and Chagrin Valley’s proposal is $90.00 so there is a cost savings there.   The RFP in 2010 did not yield anything. In her first month as Mayor she spoke with a number of engineering firms. She has repeatedly asked Council to make this an issue for discussion. This issue is not one person’s responsibility but everyone’s responsibility. She views this as quite interestingly obstructionistic because it is now the end of June and all of these projects need to be moved and now she is hearing RFP. If an RFP was necessary she does not know why Council did not complete that in January or February. She was not the Council President when she pushed for an RFP so it is everyone’s job.  Now we are in a position where no projects will be completed in July, August, September or October and the city will miss a lot of opportunities for funding. She knows it is not easy to have a discussion regarding an individual who has worked with the city for many years but the city has spent a half a million dollars on Phase V sewers which is a lot of money for us. We also ended up getting another engineer to attempt to re-design the project.  She has repeatedly stated that if Council is not going to move on Chagrin Valley she needs an engineer she can work with. She is not comfortable with Benza for various reasons she considers legitimate. She would ask for some leniency in engaging a company that provided information to us within two weeks for a turnpike mitigation grant, which the city received a million dollars. She does not want to be argumentative but she cannot believe Council would stick to these kinds of things when Metropolitan, Holton, Pineway, City Hall, Falls Pointe, Bradfords Gate all of these projects.  Essentially Council is saying all this is the Council President’s issue to which she cannot defend herself because she is not present.  As a council person for 10 years she is aware that this Council gave latitude to the former Mayor on issues like engineering but seems to be taking a hard line because it is her as Mayor now which she finds extremely obstructionistic.  She has previously asked this Council to give her an engineer she could work with that she trusts for the summer and has not been able to get that.  

Mr. Roberts stated that since the Benza contract was not renewed is if invalid or is it self-renewing.  If the contract lapsed then he is no longer the city engineer which basically means he was terminated by default.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that was his understanding as well.  It seems that over the past six months the building department has sent some items to Benza regarding some questions because there is institutional knowledge that was helpful. He understands that Council is being asked to consider suspension and adoption for the appointment of CVE and would like to suggest a compromise. Alternatively Council could entertain a motion which authorizes the Mayor to engage CVE until September for various engineering projects needed by the city.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she did offer to help Council with an RFP but received no response.  She is attempting to bring some type of closure to many pre-existing conditions in order to move the city forward in a short period of time.  She indicated that she did ask Council to table the Benza legislation in February for two reasons. One is Council never provided comments to the contract which she found interesting.  Number two she believed it was important that Council understands how a project is initiated and how an invoice is generated.  We are talking about an engineering firm that produced our zoning changes but does not have the equipment to print the maps. The city has to outside the firm in order to print the maps.  
Ms. Garrity stated that as Mr. Sculac indicated the Council President is holding Council up on this issue and would like to know what the protocol would be.  Mayor Donegan indicated that it is not the Council President’s fault.  Ms. Garrity stated that the city cannot come to a standstill because someone feels the Council President isn’t doing something she should be.  Mr. Sponseller stated that the protocol is to introduce legislation which can be considered on first, if suspension and waiver is considered then you proceed or it can run three readings before adoption and that is the general legislative procedure.  He is reluctant to comment as to the position of the Council President under these circumstances. The legislation has been on the table since February and it is a legislative determination to keep on the table.  The subsequent legislation for CVE was introduced and needs to run its legislative process.  Mayor Donegan indicated that on behalf of Council President Fenderbosch it is not fair to make her the sole reason for something living or dying.  Mr. Roberts stated that the Charter requires the city to have an engineer and the prior engineer’s contract has lapsed so someone has to be appointed.  He would like to know if Council has to have an RFP for a city engineer to appoint a firm for a couple months.  Mr. Sponseller replied no. 

Mr. Roberts moved to engage CVE for city engineering purposes from now to September 30th at the same hourly rates and terms and conditions they are currently operating under; Ms. Garrity seconded.  

Ms. Duncan asked if 81-2014 is being amended.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the legislation will move to second reading and is not being amended.  There is a motion on the floor to engage CVE on an emergency basis to provide city engineering from now till the end of September.  Mr. Linn indicated that Utilities Committee met after the Phase V bids were turned down.  He indicated that Ms. Fenderbosch was in attendance at that meeting who did grill Mr. Sheehy who answered flawlessly.  He stated that Mr. Sheehy has already secured upwards of a million dollars with Ms. Jones help for the turnpike noise mitigation.  He stated that Mr. Sheehy showed the committee several avenues to take to obtain money for the Phase V sewer project.  He indicated that he also does not have trust in Benza’s firm.  He indicated that Ms. Fenderbosch has had ample opportunity to bring any concerns to the administration’s attention.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she could not be more pleased with Chagrin Valley. She is pleased with the competence and temperament with Mr. Sheehy’s interactions with Cuyahoga County and our residents.  She indicated that Mr. Sheehy also talked to Columbus in order for the city to obtain a reimbursement for engineering costs for Phase V but also engaged Cuyahoga County in order for the city to keep the $400,000 already offered.  
Mr. Sculac stated that he does have confidence in Chagrin Valley.  He is also not throwing Ms. Fenderbosch “under the bus” his understanding was that the Council President would form a committee to complete an RFP for engineering services.  He commends the Mayor for all the work she has completed in contacting other engineering firms.  His only concern is he does not want to appoint a firm without giving other firms an opportunity and this Council the opportunity to peruse those other opportunities before a permanent appointment is made.  He is not attempting to obstruct anything that is moving forward and would support the motion Mr. Roberts proposed for the interim.  

Mr. Roberts moved to amend his motion to state: if no RFP process has begun by the end of September and no other firms are appointed Chagrin Valley Engineering will be appointed the city engineer through December 31, 2015 as originally proposed; Ms. Garrity seconded. 

Mr. Sculac indicated that his phone is always open to the Mayor and he is willing to come in and help the administration.  Poll on amendment:  4 ayes; 1 nay (Duncan). Motion carried. 

Poll on motion as amended:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Ordinance 82-2014

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH GEORGE SMERIGAN, TACTICAL PLANNING, LLC TO PROVIDE SERVICES AS CITY PLANNER FOR THE CITY, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading
Ms. Garrity moved to discuss; Mr. Linn seconded.  
Ms. Garrity asked if Mr. Smerigan would work on the city’s master plan.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Mr. Smerigan is present this evening.  She indicated that Mr. Smerigan has been highly recommended.  He does work in Pepper Pike, Strongsville and Hudson.  She stated that he has also worked exclusively with Mr. Incorvaia and Mr. Klimer regarding First North.  The current city planner is paid $55.00 per hour and she has not spoken to Mr. Frantz in eight years.  She indicated that Mr. Frantz is a great city planner but the city needs to do better and create strategies that will move the city forward.  

Mr. Linn asked if the cities Mr. Smerigan has worked for or currently work for are similar to Olmsted Falls.  Mr. Smerigan indicated that there are sections of some communities, for example, Strongsville has a town center that is historically recognized.  Beachwood has a community drive area that is historically recognized.  Olmsted Falls is somewhat more significant than most and is part of what makes the city what it is.  He stated that he does not believe there is anything wrong with the Master Plan as a document but the city needs policies and strategies in order to move forward.  He believes it is an important time in the city’s history there is city owned land in key locations.  Properly strategizing the use of this land could move the city in a completely different direction but, improperly done it could become a problem.  
Mr. Sculac stated that based on what Mr. Smerigan knows about the city could he possibly guesstimate on the number of hours he would need per month.  He understands they could vary from month to month.  Mr. Smerigan stated that he believes the hours would be heavier at the beginning because he will need to be brought up to speed plus getting things moving in a positive direction.  Once we know where we are headed the time demand will drop significantly.  He believes this city needs some successes in order to show people can see direction and movement.  He also believes he can present the city with options and alternatives to take bolder steps.  Mr. Sculac stated that the legislation indicates an exhibit was to be attached.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that the exhibit outlines the hourly rate.  He received the exhibit by email and he neglected to forward that to the clerk.  

Mr. Roberts indicated that Council receives their packets late on Friday.  Each member is tired from the work week and most have plans during the summer months.  Council is then asked to vote on a lot of issues that cost a lot of money.  By his calculation the city has to generate over two million dollars in taxable income for every $30,000 position.  He takes all the contracts seriously and is a lot of information to digest in a short period of time.  Personally, Monday’s are long days for him as he receives a large amount of phone calls on that day.  It is hard for him to spend the whole weekend discussing legislation.  He would appreciate more advanced notice of items to be considered at Council meetings.  That being said, within the introduction of the legislation it states “we have a need for planning services, review of site plan, signs, landscape plans, BZA cases, re-zoning proposals, conditional use applications and other customary planning related activities.” It seems to him that the city has a Planning Commission, BZA, and a building and zoning administrator, the city hired Santo Incorvaia specifically because he had a lot of experience in these areas and works with BZA and Planning and attends their meetings to provide ongoing assistance and advice.  The city could become overstaffed in all these different areas.  He is attempting to understand what Mr. Smerigan would do that all these other people who are paid to perform essentially similar things.  
Mayor Donegan replied that back in 2002 she requested that then Council President Smith work with Council and Mayor to not only make sure that Council receives more notice on ordinances but to much more involved in the legislation so when it did come for a vote everyone would be on the same page and would not be repeating yourself.  She’s agrees with Mr. Roberts regarding that issue.  She would however like to underscore is our inability to work together and have meetings where everyone is on the same page with singular strategies in all areas.  She has repeatedly asked how the Mayor and Council will work together.  She does not believe there should be major discussions regarding legislation but there is no vehicle to have discussions with Council. She and her department heads are working with a low staff and dealing with a lot of issues.  At some point Council has to say the past is the past and determine how we are going to work together so that when we have an appointment like George Smerigan there are no questions.  Until that is determined she has no other choice but to present this information at Council meeting given all the constraints that we have in the best way she can. She felt the same way as Mr. Roberts when she was a council person.  As to the second part of the question Mr. Santo Incorvaia is the city’s Asst. Law Director/Prosecutor with an oversight for BZA and Planning.  He has been with the city for six months and is still dealing with significant pre-existing conditions which are extremely costly. We are attempting to inject an attorney who not only was a former Mayor but has expertise in Planning and building because this city is continuing to move forward.  Mr. McLaughlin does not have any educational background and has very limited authority which is why we are in some of the issues that we are. Our Board and Commissions members are volunteers and we had no succession planning. With the departure of Mr. Sparks and Mr. Ault she consistently spoke about succession planning. We now have new people appointed and the city needs to find a way to educate them and a City Planner is integral in that type of issue. 
Mr. Linn indicated that last week he attended a BZA meeting as the Council liaison. He stated that Mr. Incorvaia was in attendance as well and it was a breath of fresh air to have someone there other than the building and zoning official giving guidance to the BZA. As the Mayor indicted some of the individuals on Planning Commission are very well versed but there are some newbies. He has previously stated numerous times that his first two years of his 20 years on Planning Commission he was told to listen and not speak.  There are individuals currently serving on the Planning Commission with only two years under their belt and they are being asked to make critical decisions. These are not questions we want to put the Asst. Law Director or Law Director on after they are made.  This Commission needs the guidance and oversight right now.  He has often wondered why the City Engineer and City Planner do not attend the meetings since our charter requires their attendance if you were to review their positions.  He believes that it transitioned over the years when Mr. McLaughlin began attending Planning and BZA meetings. He has spoken to Ms. Jones about streamlining these meetings because one of the worst things that does happen is the Commission has to require an applicant to attend another meeting because they have questions for the Planner or Engineer. He believes it is important to have the planner attending the meetings in order to answer questions.  
Ms. Duncan stated that she does agree with Mr. Roberts as it seems excessive to have everyone at a Planning Commission meeting to discuss the height of a fence. Her feelings are that the city planner should be looking at the legislation already on the books and determine if some are too restrictive in certain areas. She is not sure he actually needs to attend all Planning Commission meeting.  She knows that Mr. Incorvaia knows what the laws are and can easily get to them, Mr. McLaughlin knows what the laws are but cannot change those laws therefore the city planner should consult with Council and indicate where these laws are too restrictive or not restrictive enough.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Mr. Smerigan would not be in attendance at a Planning Commission meeting to discuss fence height.  She would answer Mr. Roberts question by saying she needs a team of people and within their various expertise to add to and accent what we are attempting to do. Her intention is not to have Mr. Incorvaia attend every Planning and BZA meeting, the intention is critical issues.  We are holding a Planning 101 with the county in order to attempt to put various tools in our tool box to successfully move the city forward. The city needs an involved, innovative, outside the box track successful city planner which is what she is attempting to assemble. She does not believe where we have come from and what we’ve done is good enough she believes this community deserves much more and the only way we can do that is have people with expertise.
Mr. Sculac suggested placing these types of financial issues on a finance committee agenda prior to presenting Council with legislation.  Mayor Donegan stated that she would like to create a different innovative more working relationship with Council so everyone is on the same page. She has various ideas but does need feedback. 

Mr. Roberts indicated that Council has a financial responsibility. We just recently went through a large budget battle and understand that we are running on a deficit. Back then we reviewed every line item in order to sharpen our pencils or eliminate people. He does not criticize how hard the Mayor is which is amazingly hard and knows she is doing the best for the city but does wonder how the city can afford this expenditure. Mr. Smerigan charges $120.00 an hour but there is no contract attached and no cap on the expenditure which could get out of control. He would like to propose that Mr. Smerigan review the city’s prior plans and give an overall initial report as to what he thinks we should do and place a cap on it. Council is being asked to pass this legislation on first reading not third and it is a lot to swallow.  
Mr. Incorvaia stated that he would like to require that the city planner attend major issue meetings. For example, Olmsted Performing Arts has submitted a proposal to open a school in addition to other uses. Another example is the First North decision which states that no evidence was presented by the city other than to balance the presentation by the applicant and a city planner would be needed for these types of issues. He has worked with Mr. Smerigan and he has the expertise and experience above and beyond what he would expect from some other city planner’s. Since he has been with the city the City Planner has not attended any meetings.  The current City Planner submits a report to our Board and Commission members but they cannot ask any questions as they would have to be submitted to planner and the members would then have to wait on another report.  

Mayor Donegan indicated that it is important to have the city planner engaged in our community.  She indicated that in some ways you have to spend money to make money and she does not like being the one that advocates spending money but in the right places we definitely have to.  

Ms. Duncan asked if City would have to pay more for Mr. Smerigan. Mayor Donegan indicated that Mr. Frantz charges $55.00 an hour and Mr. Smerigan charges $120.00 an hour so the city would pay more for his services. 
Ms. Duncan moved to suspend; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 4 ayes; 0 nays; 1 abstain (Roberts) Motion failed.  
Resolution 83-2014
A RESOLUTION HONORING, COMMENDING AND THANKING JOSEPH A. GAMBINO, ESQ. FOR HIS YEARS OF SERVICE TO THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS AS MAYOR’S COURT MAGISTRATE   First Reading
Mr. Sculac moved to adopt; Mr. Linn seconded.   Poll:  4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 84-2014
A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING (AGREEMENT) WITH CUYAHOGA COUNTY OFFICE OF EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT TO PARTICIPATE IN THE “READY-NOTIFY” EMERGENCY ANNOUNCEMENT PROGRAM   First Reading
Mr. Sponseller stated since there are only four members of Council present he would suggest a motion from Council to allow the city’s participation in the ready notify program. This program does not involve any expenditure of funds other than the purchase of a land line. Council can then ratify that in legislation in September. 

Mr. Roberts moved to authorize the Mayor to enter into a Memorandum of Understanding for the participation in the Ready-Notify Emergency Announcement Program with a one-time purchase of a land line; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Poll: 4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 
Resolution 85-2014


A RESOLUTION SUBMITTING TO THE ELECTORS OF THE CITY THE QUESTION OF THE RENEWAL OF AN EXISTING 2.0-MILL TAX LEVY FOR THE PURPOSE OF providing and maintaining fire apparatus, appliances and emergency rescue equipment or sources of water supply and materials therefor or the payment of permanent, part-time or volunteer firemen or fire-fighting companies to operate the same, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading
Mr. Linn moved to suspend; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Voice Vote: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Ms. Duncan moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Mr. Roberts moved to adopt; Ms. Duncan seconded.   Poll:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 86-2014

A RESOLUTION SUBMITTING TO THE ELECTORS OF THE CITY THE QUESTION OF THE RENEWAL OF AN EXISTING 1.0-MILL TAX LEVY FOR THE PURPOSE OF PROVIDING FOR THE DEVELOPMENT AND MAINTENANCE OF THE PARKS OF THE CITY, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading
Mr. Linn moved to suspend; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Voice Vote: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Ms. Duncan moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Ms. Duncan moved to adopt; Ms. Garrity seconded.   Poll:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 87-2014
A RESOLUTION EXERCISING THE CITY’S OPTION TO RENEW ITS CONTRACT WITH CARGILL SALT CO. FOR THE SALE TO THE CITY OF ROAD SALT DURING THE 2014-2015 WINTER SEASON, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY  First Reading
Mr. Sculac moved to suspend; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Voice Vote: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Ms. Duncan moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Ms. Duncan moved to adopt; Ms. Garrity seconded.   
Mr. Sculac asked if this was the city’s third year on the contract.  Mr. Borczuch replied that this was the first option year and the city has three additional option years if they choose to continue.  Poll:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Ordinance 88-2014
AN ORDINANCE ESTABLISHING THE COMPENSATION OF THE CLERK OF COURT/LAW DEPARTMENT SECRETARY AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY First Reading
Ms. Duncan moved to suspend; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Ms. Duncan moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Mr. Roberts seconded.  Voice Vote:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Ms. Duncan moved to adopt; Mr. Sculac seconded.   Poll:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 89-2014
A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING, RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE CITY’S RETENTION OF MARI ALICE ZACHARYASZ, ESQ. FOR PROFESSIONAL SERVICES TO THE CITY AS AN EXECUTIVE ASSISTANT TO THE MAYOR FOR HUMAN RESOURCES, STRATEGIC PLANNING AND OTHER SPECIAL PROJECTS FOR THE PERIOD OF JULY, 2014 THROUGH DECEMBER, 2014, INCLUSIVE, AT A COST NOT TO EXCEED $2,500.00 PER MONTH, APPROPRIATING FUNDS THEREFOR, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading
Ms. Garrity moved to discuss; 
Ms. Garrity indicated that she understands Council is rushing to go on recess but we may be rushing too much. She suggested placing Ordinance 82 and 89 on a finance committee agenda in July.  Mr. Roberts stated that given the volume of legislation and importance of legislation Council is being asked to consider tonight maybe a Council meeting could be scheduled for next week or in next couple of weeks around everyone’s schedule. This way we are not attempting to complete three months of work in 12 minutes.  A lot of the legislation is new and was presented to Council on Friday night so how can we do anything about it in two days without violating sunshine laws.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the Human Resource Committee met with Council President Fenderbosch and Mr. Sculac in March. There was a guarantee from those individuals that before the next human resources meeting the committee would be invited to a Council work session and she cannot help if that was not completed.  She agrees there is a big hole here and she will do anything she needs to do because she does not know what else to do. 

Resolution 90-2014
AN RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING WITH OLMSTED COMMUNITY CENTER AS PART OF THE OLMSTED COLLABORATIVE RECREATION INITIATIVE, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading
Ms. Garrity moved to suspend; Mr. Linn seconded.  
Mr. Roberts asked if Council was being asked to adopt the Memorandum that was included in packets.  Mayor Donegan replied yes, in substantial form. Mr. Roberts indicated that his understanding is that OCC is objecting to returning the $5.00 registration fee.  Mayor Donegan indicated that in substantial form they are. Mr. Roberts indicated that he would not support this legislation.   Voice Vote: 4 ayes; 1 nay (Roberts). Motion failed.  
Ordinance 91-2014
AN ORDINANCE ESTABLISHING THE POSITION OF MANAGER OF BUSINESS AND COMMUNITY SERVICES, AND ESTABLISHING THE RATE OF COMPENSATION, FOR SAID POSITION AND RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE APPOINTMENT OF ROSANN JONES TO SAID POSITION, AND REPEALING ALL LEGISLATION INCONSISTENT HEREWITH  First Reading 
Mayor Donegan indicated that she would appreciate adoption of this legislation this evening. She stated that Ms. Jones has worked tirelessly and is one of the individuals that had a new boss which is not an easy situation. Ms. Jones has been a true champion with what she has been charged with doing. She is sharp, innovative, and has been given the opportunity to do many things. She is an asset to this organization and she is proud that she has accepted this position. There have been no changes in anything except the hierarchy. The Human Resources Committee is trying to create different levels so we have an organizational chart that makes sense. She indicated that Ms. Jones has completed four grants in four months which is quite an accomplishment especially since she was not working with the best of circumstances.  

Mr. Sculac moved to suspend; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Mr. Sculac moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Mr. Roberts seconded.  Voice Vote:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Mr. Sculac moved to adopt; Mr. Roberts seconded.   Poll:  5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Mr. Linn moved to adjourn into executive session for pending litigation and personnel pursuant to ORC 121.22(g)(3) and (g)(1);  Mr. Sculac seconded. Poll: 4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Meeting adjourned at 9:30 p.m.

Prior to entering into executive session the remaining Council members decided to reconvene the regular Council meeting and move into executive session after all issues of the regular meeting have been discussed. 

Mr. Linn moved to reconvene; Mr. Roberts seconded.  Poll: 4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

The meeting reconvened at 9:34 p.m. at which time the Mayor’s report and Council Reports were given.  

Miscellaneous New Business 
Mayor Donegan asked Council for a motion to enter into an Agreement with the City of Brook Park for the use of the city’s water park by Olmsted Falls residents at a discounted rate.  

Mr. Sculac moved to authorize the Mayor to enter into an agreement with the City of Brook Park for use of their city water park at a reduced rate for Olmsted Falls residents; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Poll: 5 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 
Such other business that may come before Council - None
Mr. Sculac moved to adjourn into executive session for the purposes of pending litigation and appointment of personnel pursuant to ORC 121.22(g)(3) and (g)(1); Mr. Linn seconded. Poll: 4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.

Meeting adjourned at 10:20 p.m. 
Mr. Sculac moved to adjourn into regular session; Mr. Linn seconded. Poll: 4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 
The meeting reconvened at 11:19 p.m. 

Mr. Linn moved to recess for the months of July and August with the 4th Tuesday of each month reserved, as needed, and authorizes the Finance Director to pay all bills; Mr. Sculac seconded. Poll: 4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Mr. Linn moved to adjourn; Ms. Garrity seconded. Poll: 4 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Meeting adjourned at 11:20 p.m. 


             ____________________________
Ann Marie Donegan, Mayor

Angela Mancini, Clerk of Council
